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Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau, Treasury § 19.164 

§ 19.162 Operations bond for distilled 
spirits plant and adjacent bonded 
wine cellar. 

(a) One bond satisfying two require-
ments. A proprietor who operates a 
bonded wine cellar that is adjacent to 
the proprietor’s distilled spirits plant 
may file a single operations bond to 
cover the operations of the distilled 
spirits plant and the bonded wine cel-
lar. A proprietor who files this type of 
bond satisfies the requirement in 26 
U.S.C. 5173 for an operations bond cov-
ering the distilled spirits plant and the 
requirement in 26 U.S.C. 5354 for a bond 
covering wine and spirits possessed at, 
and in transit to, the bonded wine cel-
lar. (The proprietor may still have to 
obtain a supplemental bond for the 
wine cellar to cover liabilities result-
ing from deferred payment of tax. See 
the second sentence of 26 U.S.C. 5354.) 

(b) One bond combining terms and cov-
erage of separate bonds. An operations 
bond filed under paragraph (a) of this 
section must contain the same terms 
and conditions that would be in sepa-
rate bonds for the distilled spirits plant 
and for the bonded wine cellar. The 
proprietor may not allocate or divide 
the penal sum between the distilled 
spirits plant and the bonded wine cel-
lar. The total amount of the bond must 
be available to satisfy any liability in-
curred under the terms of the bond at 
either facility. 

(c) Persons qualified for a single bond. 
A proprietor may choose to file a single 
operations bond for a distilled spirits 
plant and adjacent bonded wine cellar 
only if: 

(1) Such distilled spirits plant is 
qualified under subpart D of this part 
for the production of distilled spirits; 
and 

(2) Such wine cellar and distilled 
spirits plant are operated by the same 
person (or in the case of a corporation, 
by such corporation and its controlled 
subsidiaries). 

(26 U.S.C. 5173, 5351, 5354) 

§ 19.163 Area operations bond. 
(a) Area operations bond covering mul-

tiple locations. A person who operates 
more than one distilled spirits plant 
within the geographical area serviced 
by the National Revenue Center may 

submit to TTB an area operations bond 
covering the operations of any two or 
more such plants and any bonded wine 
cellars that are adjacent to such plants 
and which otherwise could be covered 
by an operations bond. Area operations 
bonds filed under this section will be in 
lieu of the operations bond require-
ments for single distilled spirits plants 
under §§ 19.161 and 19.166 and must con-
tain the same terms and conditions as 
those contained in separate bonds filed 
for single distilled spirits plants. Any 
person who files an area operations 
bond may not allocate or divide the 
penal sum of the area operations bond 
between the separate locations and the 
total penal sum of the bond must be 
available to satisfy liability incurred 
at any of the covered locations. 

(b) Area operations bonds filed by cor-
porations. An area operations bond may 
only cover distilled spirits plants and 
adjacent bonded wine cellars that are 
operated by the same person. For pur-
poses of this section, a corporation and 
its controlled subsidiaries are consid-
ered to be one person. Further, a con-
trolled subsidiary is a corporation in 
which more than 50 percent of the vot-
ing power is controlled by the parent 
corporation. Consequently, an area op-
erations bond may cover distilled spir-
its plants and adjacent bonded wine 
cellars operated by a parent corpora-
tion and one or more of its controlled 
subsidiaries. The name of each corpora-
tion that operates a covered facility 
must appear on the bond as a principal, 
whether the operating corporation is 
the parent or a subsidiary. The bond 
must bear an authorized signature for 
each operating corporation appearing 
on the bond. 

(26 U.S.C. 5173) 

§ 19.164 Withdrawal bond. 

(a) Requirement for a withdrawal bond. 
If a person intends to withdraw spirits 
from a distilled spirits plant upon de-
termination of the taxes due on the 
spirits but before payment of the tax, 
the person must provide TTB with a 
withdrawal bond for the distilled spir-
its plant. The withdrawal bond must 
guarantee payment of any taxes due on 
distilled spirits withdrawn from bonded 
premises up to the amount of the bond. 
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Such bond will be in addition to the op-
erations bond, and if the distilled spir-
its are withdrawn under the with-
drawal bond, the operations bond will 
no longer cover liability for payment of 
the tax on the spirits withdrawn. For 
purposes of this section, a person in-
cludes a corporation, together with all 
of its controlled subsidiaries, and a 
controlled subsidiary has the same 
meaning as in § 19.163(b). 

(b) One bond covering multiple plants. 
A person who operates more than one 
distilled spirits plant within the geo-
graphical area serviced by the National 
Revenue Center may submit to TTB a 
single withdrawal bond that covers 
withdrawals from all such distilled 
spirits plants within that geographic 
area. 

(c) Penal sum of bonds—(1) Penal sum 
of a bond covering a single plant. A per-
son who files a withdrawal bond for a 
single plant must compute the penal 
sum of such bond in accordance with 
§ 19.166. If the penal sum of such bond is 
less than the maximum amount, with-
drawals from the plant may not exceed 
the penal sum. 

(2) Penal sum of bond covering multiple 
plants. A person who files one with-
drawal bond to cover two or more dis-
tilled spirits plants must compute the 
required penal sum for each plant indi-
vidually in accordance with § 19.166. 
The penal sum of the withdrawal bond 
must be equal to, or greater than, the 
total of the minimum amounts re-
quired for the individual plants. The 
bond must show the amount of cov-
erage allocated to each individual 
plant as well as the total penal sum for 
all plants. If the portion of the penal 
sum allocated to a particular plant is 
less than the maximum amount pre-
scribed in § 19.166 for a single plant, 
withdrawals from that plant must not 
exceed the amount of the penal sum al-
located to that plant. The allocation of 
the penal sum notwithstanding, the en-
tire penal sum of the bond must be 
available to satisfy all liability for tax 
on withdrawals from any and all of the 
covered plants. 

(26 U.S.C. 5173) 

§ 19.165 Unit bonds. 
(a) Unit bond covering operations and 

withdrawals. If a person is otherwise re-

quired to file bonds for both operations 
at one or more distilled spirits plants 
and withdrawals from one or more dis-
tilled spirits plants, the person may in-
stead submit a single unit bond that 
provides all of the guarantees that 
would otherwise be provided by sepa-
rate operations and withdrawal bonds. 
The unit bond may also provide cov-
erage for operations at adjacent bonded 
wine cellars. For purposes of this sec-
tion, a person includes a corporation, 
together with all of its controlled sub-
sidiaries, and a controlled subsidiary 
has the same meaning as in § 19.163(b). 

(b) Required penal sum—(1) General. A 
person must determine the penal sum 
for the unit bond by separately calcu-
lating in accordance with § 19.166, and 
then totaling, the amounts needed to 
cover operations and withdrawals at 
each individual plant covered by the 
bond. The penal sum for the unit bond 
must not be less than the sum of the 
minimum penal sums that would be re-
quired if each of the plants had its own 
bond. 

(2) Allocation between operations and 
withdrawals. A unit bond must show 
separately the amount of coverage pro-
vided for operations (including oper-
ations at each adjacent bonded wine 
cellar if applicable) and for with-
drawals at each distilled spirits plant 
covered by the bond. 

(3) Tax liability must not exceed allo-
cated penal sum. If the amount of the 
penal sum allocated to operations at, 
or withdrawals from, a particular plant 
is less than the maximum amount pre-
scribed in § 19.166 for a single plant, the 
tax liability for operations at, or with-
drawals from, that plant must not ex-
ceed that allocated amount. 

(4) Total penal sum available for each 
plant. Even when the penal sum of a 
unit bond is allocated among multiple 
plants, the bond must provide that the 
total penal amount of the bond will be 
available to satisfy any liability in-
curred under the terms and conditions 
of the bond at any plant covered by the 
bond. 

(26 U.S.C. 5173) 

§ 19.166 Required penal sums. 

A person must determine the penal 
sums for the various bonds required by 
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